AUDIT/WORKSHOP MEETING

of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

at 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

on the 16th day of March, 2011

Roll Call:               Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor 

                                            George A. Woolsey, Sr., Councilman 

      


        Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman
        Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman

        Ernest C. Bello, Jr., Councilman          

Also Present:
        Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town



        James W. Osborne, Town Engineer 



        Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                                            Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk

Meeting called to order at 7:14 p.m.

1.
ROLL CALL

The results of the roll call appear above.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG & A MOMENT OF SILENCE

Town Clerk Zarutskie asked that the following residents of the Town be remembered in our prayers. They have all passed away since our last Town Board meeting:

.
Diana McKelvey, the office manager for State Assemblyman Tom Kirwan, and the spouse of a Zoning Board member; 
.
Ross Drake, a retired Town Police Officer, who was also the spouse of a Zoning Board member;

.
Marco Martini, the father of Town Justice Jude Martini

.
Dorothy Petersen, the aunt of County Legislator Leigh Benton.
Darrell Benedict, Highway Superintendent, led the pledge to the flag.

3.
ADDITIONAL ITEMS FOR AGENDA


Add On: # 7B RECREATION: Monarch Drive Playground

Add On: # 10 PURCHASE OF COMPUTERS

Add On. # 11 ELECTIONS: Voting Machines Storage
4.
APPROVAL OF AUDIT

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve this audit in the amount of $1,237,528.05 with no exceptions. The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 

Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

5.
WORKERS COMPENSATION INSURANCE

Supervisor Booth said there was a special meeting with PERMA tonight at 6:00 p.m. PERMA’s insurance policy with the Town ends March 31, 2011. Mr. Booth asked if the Board wanted to look into additional information before making a decision. The Town Board Members all agreed to contact other agencies for additional information. 
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6.
ZONING: Mid Hudson Marina/Chazen

Chris Viebrock, Project Manager for Chazen Companies, said in 2006 the Mid Hudson Marina proposed an amended project which was called Anchorage at Balmville. The amended project consists of 20 townhouse units, a gate house, swimming pool, a cabana, a river house and a 110 shop marina. . This amended project required approval of a new Marina Townhouse Overlay District by the Town Board to allow townhouses as an accessory use to a marina. Because of economic changes in the market the applicant asked to discuss potential new 
Amendments to the zoning code for the Board’s consideration. They are asking to amend the following:
Section 185-34(A)(3)(a) amend as follows: To amend this section of the code and add the following: “Access to the property is to be by an existing State, County or Town highway or by right of way or easement as approved by the Town Board”

Section 185-34(B) (3) amend as follows: “The primary use must start construction within five years of site plan approval whether granted with or without conditions. Accessory uses may be constructed in advance of the primary use as a condition of site plan approval provided adequate securities are put in place with the Town to ensure that the primary use can be completed as approved by the Planning Board. Security can take the form of a letter of credit, security bond or other agreed upon measures between the applicant and Planning Board”

Section 185-34 (B) (3) (a) amend as follows: “boat slips may be built in phases as deemed appropriate by the Planning Board. The Planning Board has the right to waive the required amount of boat slips at anytime during the review process.”

Section 185-34(B) (3) (c) amend as follows: “20 Townhome units” to “24 Townhome units” due to economic conditions to offset the development costs.”
Section 185-34(B) (3) (e) amend as follows: “The Planning Board has discretion to waive or amend yard requirements, such as setbacks, as the Board deems appropriate for the overall project development.”

Section 185-34 (B) (3) (g) amend as follows: “The Planning Board has discretion to waive or amend buffer requirements, as the Board deems appropriate for the overall project development.”

Mr. Viebrock said they are asking to have the main entrance to the site off of Anchor Drive. This change improves the visual point of view and they are asking to revise the order of the building. Originally the marina was supposed to be built first the then the units. They are asking for approval to revise the order and change the marina to a sailing club. The third request is to change the square footage of the units which would change the density of the project. The number of buildings will remain the same. 

Councilman Piaquadio asked the grade of the entrance road. 

Mr. Viebrock said the grade will be roughly 10 percent and it will be a private road. 

Supervisor Booth said that Anchor Drive has not been dedicated to the Town and is currently a private road. 
Councilwoman Greene asked if the road being built for this project will be a Town or private road.
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Mr. Viebrock said the road will remain a private road. He said since Anchor Drive is not a Town Road then they will ask the Town to authorize the Open Development Area.  

Mr. Taylor said the authorization of the Open Development Area would have to be addressed by the Planning Board. He said the buffer requirements will also have to be considered by the applicant. The first one is for the marinas and the second will be the buffer requirements for the multi-families to single families. 
Councilman Woolsey asked if the Town made any zoning changes for the original project. 

Mr. Taylor said in 2006 the Town Board enacted a marina Townhome Overlay District provision to the Town Code. 

Mr. Viebrock said they are on the Planning Board agenda for tomorrow night, and he will update the Town Board what was decided.  

7.
PARKS AND RECREATION: 

A.
Baxter Property (Old A-1 Fuel Building)

Robert Petrillo, Commissioner of Parks, Recreation and Conservation, came before the Town Board. He said he is asking approval to remove the A-1 building currently located on the Baxter property. He did a review of the building yesterday and all of the copper pipes have been removed. The ceiling and walls have extensive water damage and are falling down. Mr. Petrillo said the Town’s Highway Department can demolish the building and Taylor Recycling will supply a dumpster at a cost of $495.00 per 30 yard roll-off container. The Highway Superintendent indicated that the job will require two dumpsters.  

Supervisor Booth said he views the building as liability to the Town and the Town does not have a use for this building.  

Councilwoman Greene said she sees the building as a fire hazard. 

Mark Taylor said the building is within the conservation easement area which may require restoration. He suggested that Mr. Petrillo contact Kelly Dobbins from Orange County Planning. Mr. Taylor asked the Town Board to table this matter until the next Audit Meeting in order to find out if an Environmental Assessment Form is needed for the demolition.  
B.
(Add On): Monarch Drive Playground

Robert Petrillo, Commissioner of Parks, Recreation and Conservation, passed out pictures of how the playground currently looks. (See attached). He said this playground has not been maintained for several years. Mr. Petrillo has contacted several service organizations to refurbish the playground, but has been unsuccessful. The Town’s Highway Department is going to excavate the area and he is asking vendors for quotes for painting the equipment and putting down mulch. Mr. Petrillo estimates the project will cost less than $4,000.00 to complete. He is asking the Town Board to determine that this is a Capitol Project and the funds transferred from the Capitol Project Account. 

The Town Board asked Mr. Petrillo to contact the surrounding neighbors for their input before moving forward with this project.  
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8.
ENGINEERING:


A. 
Old South Plank Road Bridge (Culvert): Clark Patterson Proposal

Supervisor Booth said this matter has previously been discussed by the Town Board. Old South Plank Road has been closed for several years, due to the condition of the culvert, which has water and sewer that run through it. Mr. Booth is suggesting starting the preparation for the bid specifications. He said the Town has been receiving favorable bids for construction due to the economic times. Supervisor Booth asked James Osborne, the Town Engineer, the last estimate the Town had to repair this culvert.

Mr. Osborne said if a box culvert is used the cost will be $435,000.00.
Mr. Booth said there have been many complaints regarding the speed traffic travels on Old South Plank Road, which is being taken under consideration by the Town Board before moving forward. Supervisor Booth has devised a traffic pattern change for Old South Plank Road, which is from the western side of the bridge going east and toward Waring Road would be one way. 
Gary and Anna Gaydos, from Old South Plank Road came before the Town Board and gave the Town Board pictures of the water flowing through the culvert. Mr. Gaydos said the new wall the Winona Lake Fire Department constructed narrowed the stream and it causes flooding. Mr. Gaydos asked if the road drainage will be installed at the same time as the culvert repair is done. He also asked if the stream will be made wider.  
Supervisor Booth asked if the box culvert included wing walls.
Mr. Osborne said wing walls are included and the stream will be larger, but it will not be a sufficient increase.  

Mr. Gaydos said there is a large weeping willow tree that will have to be removed for the diversion of the stream while the replacement of the culvert is being done. 

Councilman Piaquadio said it is his hope that the Town will be eligible for stimulus money to do this project. 

Mr. Osborne said all of the stimulus money for highway was directed towards the Traffic Improvement Program. (TIPS) money is only eligible for Federal classified roads and Old South Plank Road is not one of them. 

Supervisor Booth said the Town will have to something with Old South Plank Road because it is causing safety issues. 

Mr. Osborne recommends that the Town should finalize the plans, allocate the funds and undertake the design work. 


B.
Water Meter Upgrade


Doug Elliott, Senior Water Maintenance Worker, came before the Town Board. 

James Osborne, Town Engineer, said Badger Meter Company is currently offering an upgrade to its meter reading equipment. An offer for a starter kit would include thirty Orion Automatic Meter Readings units, a handheld Trimble unit for receiving the radio output from the new units, and applicable software for installation on the Town’s computer to accept download of meter reading data. The starter kit offer also includes two days of training for the use of the software. The cost for this is $10,500.00. He is also recommending that an additional three Trimble handheld units and an additional thirty 30 Orion AMR units be 
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purchased. The costs for these additional purchases are $16,200.00 and $3,450.00 respectively bringing the total cost to $30,150.00.

Mr. Osborne said previously the Town Board was informed that Badger Meter Company will discontinue manufacture of its Read-Matic generator which is the technology the Town Water Department is currently using. There are three options available for replacing this unit.

1. A touch read system

2. An automatic meter reading radio unit

3. An AMI Fixed Network Reading System.
The recommendation to utilize the AMR units provides the Town with the following advantages:

1. This unit simply replaces the register unit on the Town’s existing Badger Model 25 and 35 water meters preserving the Town’s investment in the hardware portion of the meter installation.

2. Use of the Orion AMR unit preserves the existing warranty on the Badger Model 25 and 35 water meters.

3. Use of the Orion AMR unit allows the Town the flexibility to manage its migration to the new technology at its own pace. With 60 units in the initial purchase, the Water Department can use them for its water meter repairs which average approximately 75 per quarter. The Trimble to manually input data from the existing remote readers. 

4. New installations can be made with the new AMR technology.

5. Data can be transferred to the Receiver of Taxes billing system automatically, eliminating the need to manually input the data. This will require a patch program from the billing software supplier to read and input the data correctly. 

6. Once enough units are installed in a neighborhood, reading can be done by a single person driving along Town roads utilizing a laptop computer with a receiver.

This jump to AMR technology requires a minimal financial investment to allow the Town to migrate to radio read meter reading. The technology is compatible with the existing Badger Model 25 and 35, and the neighborhood can be converted to radio read meter reading quickly and easily. Older installation where older model Badger or Hershey meters are installed will be more costly and time intensive, but the Town can set the pace by selecting to do one, two or more streets at a given time at a funding level commensurate with the effort. 

Some programming effort will be required for the existing billing software package and the Trimble handheld units. Mr. Osborne recommends a meeting between the meter vendor, billing software vendor, interested Town Board members, Receiver of Taxes, Water Department and himself to clearly identify roles and responsibilities. A critical decision will be who will run and be responsible for the software input and output. 
There is a need and a limited time pricing opportunity from Badger Meter to begin the Town’s conversion to an AMR technology. The system under consideration is compatible with a large percentage of the Town’s existing water meters and would allow both radio read and manual read meter readings to be taken until the Town converts 100% to radio. Data download will eliminate the need to annually input the readings into the billing software saving time and eliminating the potential of keypunch errors. 
For less than approximately $40,000.00 initial investment, the Town can begin this longstanding and necessary project. 

AUDIT/WORKSHOP MEETING    MARCH 16, 2011     PAGE 6

Councilman Piaquadio asked the cost of a new meter for a homeowner and the amount of labor to install the meter. 

Mr. Elliott said the remotes that have been ordered and stocked at the Water Department will cost $85.00, but there has been an increase and any new orders will cost $102.00. 

Mr. Osborne said the cost for the meter and the radio meter will cost approximately $150.00 to $160.00. The labor is a matter of unscrewing the top of the existing meter and screwing the new meter back on. 
Mr. Osborne said the special offer from Badger ends March 31, 2011, but he is waiting to hear if they are going to extend the offer until June 30, 2011. He will have an answer by the March 21st Town Board meeting. 

Councilman Woolsey asked Mr. Osborne if he has talked to Jackie Calarco, the Town Accountant, as to where the funds will come from to pay for the upgrade to the meters. 

Mr. Osborne said he will set up a meeting with Ms. Calarco to discuss this matter. 
9.
HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT: Oak Street Property Proposal

Darrell Benedict, Town of Newburgh Highway Superintendent came in front of the Town Board.

Supervisor Booth said he has received a request from Rick Gutta, who is interested in buying a house located at 6 Coranas Lane in the Town of Newburgh. He is asking for details on the parcel the Town owns on Oak Street abutting this backyard and the possibility of purchasing the property from the Town. Supervisor Booth said this property is part of the Town’s road right of way. 

Mr. Benedict said that he and Councilman Woolsey went to the site in question and reviewed the property that Mr. Gutta wants to purchase. The current owner of the property is utilizing the Town’s property. The builder of the house had trouble with the Zoning Board and the set backs because the property lines go out into the roadway.  There is a problem with the existing front door and the Town’s ditch line has been blocked off by a retaining wall that is located on River Road. 
Mr. Taylor asked if Oak Street has been deeded to the Town of Newburgh.

Mr. Benedict said it is a road by use. 

Mr. Benedict is recommending to the Town not to sell the property. 

Councilman Woolsey said if drainage needs to be installed for Oak Street it would have to be installed next to the road and this property will be needed.  

It was the overall decision of the Town Board to take the recommendation of  Darrell Benedict, Highway Superintendent for the Town of Newburgh, and not sell this property. 

10.
(Add On): PURCHASE OF COMPUTERS

Councilman Piaquadio said the Town will purchase two computers one would be for Jackie Calarco, the Town Accountant, and the other for Town Clerk Zarutskie.  In addition, FLC Equipment for memory upgrades on the server and computers used by the Recreation Department are needed. The funds for this purchase are available in the Computer Reserve Fund. 
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MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to take $3,092.31 from the Computer Reserve Fund, account # 001-001-878 for the purchase of two Optiplex Computers from Dell that are on State Bid for the amount of $1,282.30 each and FLC Equipment for the amount of $527.71. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 

Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to purchase two Optiplex Computers from Dell Computers that are on State Bid for the amount of $1,282.30 each for a total $2,564.6. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 

Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to purchase FLC Equipment for memory upgrades for the Recreation Department. The amount of the equipment is $527.71. The motion was seconded by Councilman Bello.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 

Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
11 
(Add On): ELECTIONS: Voting Machines

Councilwoman Greene suggested that the Town Board charge the County for storing their voting machines to recoup some of the costs to the Town for the storage.  

Supervisor Booth is going to ask William A Smith, the insurance agency for the Town, for a breakdown of what the insurance costs were for the storage of the machines. 

12.
ADJOURNMENT

MOTION was made at 8:52 p.m. by Councilman Bello to adjourn. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.


VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; 


Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Bello – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

Meeting adjourned at 8:52 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

___________________________

_______________________________

Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk

